Handy Sanitary District

Regular Meeting of the Board

December 8, 2011

Minutes

Board Attendees: Chairman Dan Caudle, Secretary Keith Loflin, Karen Nash, and Arlin Sechrist
 Staff Attendees: Attorney Charlie Harp, Operations Manager Gray Walls, Clerk to the Board Renae Stafford, Office/Finance Manager Lisa Hedrick, Water Operations Manager Ken Clippinger, Wastewater Operations Manager Robbie Haltom 


Guest Attendees: see attached list
Dan Caudle called the meeting to order and asked for a moment of silence.
November 3, 2011 Minutes: The Board reviewed the Minutes and Karen Nash made a motion to approve the Minutes as written, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 4-0.

Public Comment: The Board reviewed late fee waiver requests from two customers, Ferrol Edmundson and Charles Winn. No action was taken to waive the late fee or amend the customer service policy. The Board discussed and agreed that a letter should be mailed to the two customers to inform them of the Board’s decision to uphold the policy and to explain that the one time courtesy waiver became no longer available when the District changed the $25.00 late fee to a $15.00 late fee.

Adoption of the Agenda: The Board reviewed the agenda and Dan Caudle requested that Closed Session include Personnel and Badin Lake Sewer Project Legal Matters. Gray Walls requested that the Regular Business Session item Badin Lake Sewer Project include #3 Misc Issues. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the agenda as amended, seconded by Karen Nash, passed by the Board 4-0.
Website Revision: The Board discussed the website revisions and Renae Stafford suggested the Board notify her of any desired changes. She also explained that the revised website would move from the temporary online location to the permanent site once authorized and the Board agreed that the District should proceed with making the site available immediately. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the website revision at the cost of $1,000.00, seconded by Karen Nash, passed by the Board 4-0.
Online Bill Pay: Lisa Hedrick discussed that the cost spreadsheet presented at an earlier meeting had been updated to include a required monthly charge that had been previously overlooked and that the recent poll taken indicates that approximately 100 customers are interested in the online bill pay. She also discussed that including the monthly fees and recouping the installation fee over a two year period, the per transaction fee for customers would need to be set at approximately $4.00. Lisa Hedrick explained that CSI has not provided an estimate of the hours needed for training but that the demo she was shown of the online bill pay system did not indicate that the training would be lengthy. Dan Caudle made a motion to move forward with the implementation of the online bill pay system and establish a per transaction fee of $4.00 to recoup the cost of having the service available, seconded by Arlin Sechrist, passed by the Board 4-0.
Annual Employee Bonus: Dan Caudle discussed that an annual bonus was included in the 2011-2012 budget, and inquired what the total amount would be for a $200.00 per employee bonus. Lisa Hedrick confirmed that the total would be $2,200.00. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the annual employee bonuses totaling $2,200.00, seconded by Karen Nash, passed by the Board 4-0.

Arlin Sechrist discussed that following a closed session of the Board held on November 3, 2011, the Chairman was instructed to meet with Randy Welch, General Manager and inform him that the Board was considering unilateral severance of his employment contract. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to terminate Randy Welch, pursuant to the unilateral severance terms of his employment contract, and the written agreement executed by him, effective November 4, 2011. Dan Caudle seconded, passed by the Board 4-0. 
Truck Purchase: Gray Walls explained that Piedmont Truck Center has the state contract and have provided four quotes, including F250 and F350 models with either gas or diesel engines. He recommended the Board approve quote #2 (F350 with gas engine).  Arlin Sechrist made the motion to purchase the F350 with a gas engine from Piedmont Truck Center in the amount of $28,559.00. Karen Nash seconded, passed by the Board 4-0.
Tank Maintenance: Dan Caudle explained that the Board had reviewed contracts for tank maintenance service, prior to having an engineer on staff. Gray Walls recommended the District handle the maintenance in-house and also explained that he would take a closer look at the needed maintenance after the BLSP slows down.
Bryon Street Property Agreement: Gray Walls explained that the District needs to clear the northern property boundary of the Bryon Street property for a fence around the tank and that the proposed agreement will allow the District to cut a few trees on the   neighboring property, but hold that property owner harmless for any damage to District property. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to approve the agreement as presented and proceed with the clearing of the property, seconded by Karen Nash, passed by the Board 4-0.

Badin Lake Sewer Project
Draft 90-day notification letter: The Board reviewed the letter and made a correction to the wording in one paragraph. Dan Caudle recommended the Board also discuss the letter further in closed session because of a possible legal issue. Dan Caudle discussed that the interim rate mentioned in the letter should be an item on the January agenda and the Board agreed that the revised letter, including the rate, should be voted on at that meeting as well. 
Customer Service Policy revision: Gray Walls explained that NCDENR’s requirement that the District operate and maintain the sewer system does not require the District to cover the cost of all the O&M. The Board reviewed the policy revision which includes the District being responsible for the installation of the tap and normal maintenance to the pump and control panel box, but the property owners being responsible for the cost of the tank, pump, tap, line between the tank and tap, and repairs to the tank and line. Arlin Sechrist inquired whether this policy referenced future new sewer customers and is similar to that of other municipalities and Gray Walls confirmed. Following discussion about the policy including that customers will purchase their own tank and pump, he also agreed to provide an adjusted tap fee for the Board’s consideration.

Misc Issues: 
Gray Walls discussed that the project specifications called for plug valves to be installed at the lift stations, but instead that, gate valves had been installed and authorized by HUA. He explained that the manufacturer of the gate valves has even provided an email confirming that gate valves are a potable water valve, not a sewer valve, and he also discussed that these valves will eventually be changed to the correct ones, whether it is Tencarva or Gorman Rupp who accepts the responsibility. 

Gray Walls discussed that Charlie Harp is currently reviewing a draft letter to HUA regarding their responsibility for the cost of the non-working Ozonators, since neither the District nor HUA can get a return call from the manufacturer and HUA recommended the company. He also explained that since Wateree Construction Company was the actual purchaser of the Ozonators, the refund would have to be issued to Wateree Construction Co, and then refunded from Wateree back to the District. 

Gray Walls explained that air release/vacuum valves are required by NCDENR to be installed along the forcemain and that it was recently discovered that of the approximately 37 that were installed, none were operational.
Gray Walls discussed that many problems with the residential grinder tank installations have been discovered, including service lines not properly connected to the taps, valves installed backwards, and at least 200 tanks not installed at the proper depth.
Gray Walls discussed that there is approximately $20,000.00 worth of pipe currently being stored on Blaine Rd, which, according to a change order, belongs to the District. He explained that the wrong pipe had been installed and that the District should not be responsible for this mistake which had involved HUA, DOT, and Monroe Roadways. 
Gray Walls explained that upon HUA’s recommendation, the District had previously approved a change order for $85,000.00 worth of fittings at one of the pump stations. He discussed that the contracts that were bid for the pump stations were supposed to be all-inclusive. 
The Board discussed and agreed that addressing all these issues is going to be a lot of work. 

Monthly Reports

Financial: The Board reviewed the financial report for October as well as the preliminary financial report for November and Lisa Hedrick explained that at this point in the fiscal year revenues and expenditures should be approximately 42%. She reminded the Board that the sewer department budget was developed with no numbers to base it on. She explained that excluding the sewer department, the District’s revenues and expenses are on target for November. The Board reviewed the report.
Water Loss: Ken Clippinger explained that the report is based on the 15th of one month through the 15th of the next month and that the gallons lost is the actual amount of purchased versus sold. The Board reviewed and expressed appreciation for the simple, one page report.
The Board reviewed the additional enclosures including a letter from the Local Government Commission regarding the District’s improved financial status, a letter from a customer expressing appreciation for a line repair, and two reply letters sent to customers pertaining to situations previously discussed at meetings.

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move to closed session to discuss Personnel and Badin Lake Sewer Project Legal Matters, seconded by Karen Nash, passed by the Board 4-0. No action taken. Arlin Sechrist made a motion to move back to open session, seconded by Karen Nash, passed by the Board 4-0.

Gray Walls recommended the District repair Cherokee Lane, which was damaged during BLSP construction by Wateree Construction. The Board requested that the District request Wateree Construction to repair first, if this has not already happened, but to proceed with the repair if necessary and bill the cost to Wateree Construction. 

Arlin Sechrist made a motion to hire Gray Walls as General Manager, pending the drafting of and signature upon the employment agreement (including the salary agreed upon), that Charles Harp has been requested to draft, seconded by Karen Nash, and passed by the Board 3-1, with Keith Loflin voting against. Gray Walls requested whether there was a problem with him serving as General Manager and Dan Caudle explained that Keith Loflin had concerns with the salary range of the position. Charles Harp clarified that Keith Loflin’s vote was not personal.
Arlin Sechrist made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Karen Nash, passed by the Board 4-0. Adjourned.       
